KETTERING PARTNERSHIP

LSP EXECUTIVE BOARD

Meeting held: 19th July  2013
Present:
Councillor Russell Roberts (Chair)


Councillor Terry Freer (Kettering Borough Council)


Councillor Ian Jelley (Kettering Borough Council)


Trish Dewar (Groundwork Northants)

Deborah Mahon (Northamptonshire County Council)

Grace Kempster (Northamptonshire County Council)


Councillor Bill Parker (Northamptonshire County Council)


Peter Billingham (Nene CCG)

Julia Beckett (Kettering Borough Council)

Also Present:
Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)


Carole Stephenson (Kettering Borough Council)


Alex Jelley (Kettering Borough Council)


Anne Ireson (Committee Administrator)

13.LSP.01
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Caroline Wardle (NNDC), Debbie Egan (CAB), Stuart Wesselby (Tresham) and Valerie Hitchman (Kettering Borough Council).
13.LSP.02
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.

13.LSP.03
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 19th April 2013 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair. 

13.LSP.04
PREVENTION AND DEMAND MANAGEMENT REVIEW AND SOCIAL FUND UPDATE
A presentation was given by Grace Kempster and Deborah Mahon.

Social Fund
It was noted that the thrust of work was mainly on ensuring that services were not replicated.  Information was given on the Emergency Help and Sustaining Independent Living Scheme and agreed principles.  The main focus for information would be on the website and Libraryplus service.
During discussion, it was felt that services could be much better joined up if information was available at a central point or website for people needing help, whether customers were channelled via Kettering Borough Council or Northamptonshire County Council.  It was felt that the Food Bank needed to be co-ordinated with other agencies to improve service.

AGREED
that Grace Kempster would pass on information to Peter Billingham regarding creating a simple link for ease of access to information on all services.
Prevention and Demand Management

It was noted that there were three strands to commissioning of services.

· Children and Families

· Vulnerable Adults

· Frail Elderly

The focus was on early help and prevention as part of the Northamptonshire County Council's Prevention and Demand Management Strategy.  Further information was available on the following link:
http://www.northamptonshire.gov.uk/en/councilservices/social-care/plans/prevent/pages/prevention-strategy.aspx
Discussion was held on the award of contracts. It was expected that a consortium approach would be taken as there was a complicated package of specialisms involved.  There were currently 170 different contracts, and some services were duplicated.  It was felt that thematic contracts would be more manageable within one umbrella organisation, although organisations might be reticent about acting as an umbrella body.
The County Council expected to see a range of new models emerging from social enterprise to embrace completely new ways of working. There were two key criteria for assessing bids:-

· What was the most cost effective?

· What was the most effective?

Feedback received was that families wanted a skills generalist to turn to, and not several people from different specialisms.  The specifications would focus on outcomes and the County Council was open to innovative proposals from organisations.  It was felt that the voluntary sector would form an important part of any solution.
Agreed
that further discussions be held and the LSP identify a proper and logical solution for Kettering which would focus on skill sets.
13. LSP.05
SUSTAINABLE COMMUNITY STRATEGY REVIEW AND PARTNERSHIP CONFERENCE

A report was submitted which presented the Action Plan for agreement.  The action plan focused on:
· town centres

· growth

· community safety

· health

· employment


It was noted that the Partnership Conference would take place at Kettering Conference Centre on 18th October 2013.

Agreed
(i)
that the wording in the Strategy on Page 4, "Employment land is allocated in areas which support sustainable communities" be simplified;


(ii)
the Partnership Conference format be as follows:

· the conference be used as a launch for the Sustainable Community Strategy

· partners be asked to say where they were with their own plans

· there be no workshops as the new strategy was now written

· the conference provide an opportunity for partners to network and talk over lunch

· the conference focus on Kettering

· stalls be provided for partners

13.LSP.06
PUBLIC REALM CONSULTATION AND PURPLE FLAG

Purple Flag

An update report was submitted on Purple Flag.  It was noted that the Kettering Town Centre Taskforce would undergo a change of name and focus to allow it to act as the delivery vehicle for the scheme.  The next meeting was due to take place in September, by which time workshops would be arranged and held with partners. A dummy run of the assessment evening was planned, as it was felt this would help benchmark Kettering against the Purple Flag criteria.

Partners were invited to contact Alex Jelley at Kettering Borough Council if they wanted to become involved.


Town Centre Public Realm Improvements

Consultation had now concluded on the initial plans and the next phase of consultation would commence in September, when as many people would be consulted as possible. A good response to the initial consultation had been received and the Council was now working with NCC highways on planning the public realm improvements.

The aim was to improve the aesthetics of the town centre and attract further private sector investment.


During discussion, the question of rising bollards and the problems associated with access to premises situated within the pedestrianised area was raised.  It was felt that the restrictions could conflict with the Purple Flag bid if lorries were making deliveries in the evenings.  However, it was noted that in terms of the night time economy the primary shopping area was less of a focus for Purple Flag than the town centre public realm improvements.  Deliveries would be concentrated into sectors of the day which would preserve the retail area as a primary shopping area during, for example, the hours of 10.00 am and 4.00 pm. Trials had been carried out in Market Street when traders had been given their own codes for the barriers for use in emergencies.
13.LSP.07
COMMUNITY SAFETY PARTNERSHIP PLAN
The Community Safety Partnership Plan 2013-2016 was presented by Martin Hammond (Chair of the Community Safety Partnership Board) for comment and it was noted that there was a requirement for the plan to be reviewed and refreshed each year.

The LSP priorities were noted as follows:-

· Reducing Antisocial Behaviour

· Reducing Re-offending and Serious Acquisitive Crime

· Reducing Violence

It was noted that crime had increased in 2012/13 compared to previous years In particular, 2012/13 had seen an increase in domestic burglary, serious acquisitive crime and car crime.  It was felt that shoplifting was connected to the economy and domestic burglary was in part connected to car crime in that dwellings were often broken into and car keys stolen.  The police felt that the public could do more to secure their own property as many burglaries were down to insecure property.
The project to gate alleyways had been particularly successful and had resulted in a reduction in domestic burglary from its peak 10 years ago. However, it was noted that it only required a small number of offenders to be responsible for a large number of burglaries.

There had been a reduction in antisocial behaviour, violence and progress was being made with domestic violence.
The Executive Board was informed of changes to the Police operational command and the impending reform of the Probation Service.

It was noted that CCG engagement with the Community Safety Partnership was being sought as none existed at present.

Discussion was held on the Dynamic Emergency Care Centre which had been operational until recently in Kettering town centre and the need for proper data collection in respect of A & E admissions.

.

Agreed
that:-


(i)
the request for CCG representation on the Community Safety Partnership be passed on by Peter Billingham;


(ii)
enquiries be made with EMAS to bring back the DECC in Kettering (as this would form part of the Purple Flag submission) and an item be placed on the agenda for the next Health and Wellbeing Board which was due to take place on 22nd August 2013.
Updates were given as follows:-

ASB Hub

The ASB Hub had been launched and a Troubled Family Co-ordinator for Kettering had been appointed.
EMRO

Northampton had decided not to introduce Early Morning Restriction Orders and therefore it was unlikely Kettering would be able to go down this route.

CCTV

Work was being undertaken across the County to improve connection between the three control rooms, which could reduce the cost of monitoring.  CCTV provided good evidence and reduced the time taken for prosecutions.

Neighbourhood Watch

Continued to expand - four additional schemes had been introduced in Brambleside and one in Grafton Underwood.

Police and Crime Commissioner

Money had been obtained from the PCC for Domestic Violence support, target hardening and an experimental school pastor project focused initially on Kettering Science Academy.
Agreed
that the Police and Crime Commissioner be invited to the Conference in October.
Martin Hammond was thanked for his report.
13.LSP.8
VOLUNTARY SECTOR UPDATE
Trish Dewar of Groundwork gave the following updates:-
· The 'Be Happy at our Buzz Stop' bee garden development was underway at Greenpatch
· Solve-It was now working with Resolve and gave 1-1 counselling

· EquATA were working with autistic children and their families using horse therapy
· Kettering Community Radio was being introduced, which would be a very local radio station similar to Corby Connect

· CAB/Age UK were beginning a new project offering advice through charity shops

· Workload in advice agencies was increasing as a result of the impact of welfare reform.  
Agreed
that the Council's management team would continue to monitor the impact of welfare reform on arrears, housing need and demand for services. .
13.LSP.9
PARTNER UPDATES


Northamptonshire County Council

The County Council was now looking at local voluntary sector infrastructure organisation funding and carrying out a survey to identify what support such organisations needed to face fiscal and other challenges.  Consultation would take place during Autumn 2013.  Alignment with the Borough Council's funding would be discussed at an early stage.

Northamptonshire Enterprise Partnership


The Partnership had hosted a delegation from China, which had visited businesses, the University and Silverstone.  An invite had been extended to visit China next year and identify ways of working together.


SEMLEP and NEP


Provisional allocations of €55m for Northamptonshire and €88m for the SEMLEP area in European funding had been received and work was underway in both LEPS to identify how this money should be used. 

13.LSP.10
DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS



18th October 2013 (Conference)

17th January 2014


25th April 2014

(The meeting started at 9.00 am and ended at 10.50 am)

Signed …………………………………

Chair

AI
Local Strategic Partnership Executive Board No. 8
19.7.13


